Email to Public Services Folks – and White Paper

The Library of Congress (LC) is holding a series of meetings around the country this year to discuss the future of bibliographic control. LC’s Working Group on the Future of Bibliographic Control is comprised of library and information science leaders from around the United States. The discussions at these meetings have been far-ranging, passionate and very interesting. The future’s so bright, ya gotta wear shades!
I would more completely enjoy watching the fireworks from a distance were it not for a few things that clearly are on the table. Please note that these concerns are short- to mid-term concerns that are deeply rooted in our current library systems.

It is entirely possible that recommendations from this group will encourage LC to no longer be responsible for the maintenance and development of the Library of Congress Subject Headings and the Library of Congress Classification systems in their current forms. At the very least, I expect that one consequence of the committee’s work to be the further erosion of LC as the gold standard for cataloging copy.
I’m not making this up. 
The future of these recommendations is unclear. Normally I would expect the group’s work to result in just another cloud of hot air. But given that the Library of Congress stopped controlling access to library materials by series last year, anything could be up for grabs. 
Dr. Deanna Marcum, Associate Librarian of Congress for Library Services, has stated that, “…LC has no special funding for sharing bibliographic control with other libraries, and Congress has asked the Library of Congress to analyze its base budget and demonstrate efficiencies before it requests additional funding.”
Here’s where it impacts Kent:

· Our shelving depends upon our classification system. Our classification system will therefore need to be maintained for many of our library collections, regardless. 
· We depend upon our classification system and subject headings to operate our approval plans, impacting collection development. 
· LCSH subject headings improve search retrieval in our current catalog, and their retention could provide faceted access in the catalog of the future. The presence and indexing of LCSH improves access and retrieval, whether you are searching by keyword or subject.
· Our materials intake systems have been designed around LC’s gold-standard records. Further erosion of these standards will probably require adjustments in workflow, training and staffing.
I actually believe that the long-term future will take care of itself in terms of bibliographic control, mostly because so many people care so passionately about it. However, in the short term, we will either have to do any work abandoned by LC, or we will have to begin paying our vendors to do it. 
What LC decides to do will have economic or access consequences for Kent State, or both. 

Kent will have to decide how to respond, as will every library that depends on LC for cataloging copy, LCC and LCSH. Somehow it seems to me that designating LC as a national library, and funding them to provide bibliographic control for the nation, is the more cost-effective plan to follow.

For more information on the Working Group and its tasks visit http://www.loc.gov/bibliographic-future/.

There is also an editorial in the current issue of TechKNOW at http://www.library.kent.edu/files/TechKNOW_June_2007.pdf.
The Working Group is taking public comments until only July 9th. These comments can take the form of a letter addressed to:

Dr. Jose-Marie Griffiths

Dean and Professor

School of Information and Library Science

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

CB#3360

100 Manning Hall

Chapel Hill, NC 27514-33603

Please consider contacting Dr. Griffiths with your thoughts.

Thanks!  Margaret

